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ADDRESS-IN-REPLY 
Motion 

Resumed from 23 October.  

HON DEE MARGETTS (Agricultural) [2.00 pm]:  Given that this is National Water Week, I will devote my 
Address-in-Reply speech to this important issue, beginning with a brief account of how we got to where we are.  
In 1995, the Council of Australian Governments signed the national competition policy agreements.  For a 
number of years before that, a considerable effort had been put in by State and Territory Governments and a 
whole range of organisations to formulate potential water reforms.  The reasoning behind this was to deal with 
issues of water use and quality, especially in irrigated areas; the pressure on rivers; those States and Territories 
where there was pressure to continue to construct dams; and perhaps an uncertainty about water rights and land 
rights.  However, that process became captive to the free market argument, and in the end the water reform 
process was more a case of hoping for the best and using a very blunt instrument.  The so-called water reforms 
were based on a model that was hoped to work around the Murray-Darling basin, where there was extraordinary 
pressure on the river water through irrigation and other uses.  It was hoped that, by clearly identifying private 
water rights, there would be some ability to reduce some of that demand, and perhaps build into the system the 
capacity for an environmental flow. 
It appears that the whole push to create a system of water rights in Australia was based on a hope and an 
assumption that the market could be used as a blunt instrument to bring about the outcomes of better water 
conservation and perhaps better use of water.  The theory was that, by creating the ability for ground water and 
river water to be traded as a commodity, water would be less likely to be wasted, and the people who happened 
to have a water licence would convert their land to the most valuable use.  The jury is still out on the question of 
whether that mechanism has worked in the way it was hoped in the irrigated areas of Australia.  One reason is 
that many of the licences that people held historically were “sleeper” licences.  The system of water trading and 
private rights to water is such that if a water allocation is not used, it is lost, and therefore a number of people 
suddenly realised that if they did not start using their water, they would lose their rights, which are now much 
more valuable commodities than they appeared to be previously.  It is clear that there were some benefits.  Some 
rivers are flowing that may not have been flowing for many decades, and there have been some achievements in 
allocations, but a great many problems have yet to be sorted out. 
The water rights and allocations debate in national competition policy was enormous in States like Queensland 
and some other areas where river irrigation was a major industry.  Ironically, however, Western Australia was 
almost a debate-free zone in many aspects of national competition policy.  In 1995, when the national 
competition policy agreements, including water reform, were being signed, many people in Western Australia 
might have been slightly interested in them, but they did not quite understand that these agreements would 
impact on them.  Now, after a number of years, it is clear that the reforms impact on everybody.  Before I took 
my seat in the Legislative Council, I was alerted to some disagreements on water quality and allocations in the 
Dandaragan area.  Because of my background and interest in national competition policy, I followed up those 
issues and discovered that, in Western Australia, the questions and dilemmas arising were not related to river 
irrigation and flows, but to the potential for people to gain licences in water in areas where they had not been 
allocated before.  If there was a great deal of demand for that water, at some point the demand would be such 
that the water would be fully allocated, and suddenly the allocation obtained for the price of a water licence 
would potentially be worth a great deal of money, because it could be traded under the Rights in Water and 
Irrigation Act.  That might appear to be reasonable in theory, but in practice the allocation strategy was not really 
thought out.  The Water and Rivers Commission, which was giving out the water allocations, admits even now 
that its way of allocating water was on a first-come, first-served basis.  The problem with that is that, at the same 
time during the past few years there has been an enormous increase in interest in tax-effective schemes to grow 
tree crops of various sorts.  This could include pine, paulownia or olive trees, or slower growing varieties of 
woody plants like vines or avocados.   
There was a great change in land use patterns in many of the dry land irrigation areas and enormous increases in 
the area set aside for fairly large plantations of crops, such as olives, paulownia, avocados and grapes.  There 
were additional allocations for vegetables.  One of the problems with that is that there was no overall 
management strategy for new demand.  Two aspects came together: the Rights in Water and Irrigation Act, 
which was anticipated to some extent by people making new applications for water licences, and people who 
hoped to attract shareholder investment.  There was a great deal of success in attracting investment.  Western 
Australia led the rest of the country in developing these schemes.  It was initially believed that many of the 
schemes had a favourable tax ruling, which enabled them to continue.  Some did have tax rulings but, because 
they did not operate according to the Australian Securities and Investments Commission’s rules, they lost their 
tax concession.  Many people who got their fingers burnt were workers from the goldfields. 
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We have a range of irrigation schemes in dry land areas, such as the Gingin coast, which were never intended to 
grow anything.  It was never intended for them to produce a drop of olive oil or a stick of paulownia for any 
commercial purpose.  There are manyfold implications.  Many people purchased land in the wider Gingin coastal 
area on the basis that, at some time in the future, they would plant two, three or even five hectares of irrigated 
vines or orchards.  It was always intended that they would apply for a licence for a small bore to obtain 
groundwater.  Anything above normal domestic use requires a licence.  Many discovered that when they applied 
for a licence, the allocations for the entire surrounding region had already been allocated to one, two or three 
major users.  To say the least, people were angry.  They assumed that the Water and Rivers Commission was a 
body concerned with the sustainable use of water, the protection of wetlands and rivers, and environmental 
considerations.  That is why the department was separated from the Water Corporation in the first place.  People 
discovered that the Water and Rivers Commission was trying to pick winners in the commercial sense.  If it 
received a submission from a large olive producer, it thought the project would produce jobs.  However, there 
are other considerations.  The area was already considered to be highly waterlogged and prone to associated 
problems.  People were well aware of the rising water table in the Gingin area.  The mantra of the Water and 
Rivers Commission was that it was a good thing and that allocating massive water licences would not create 
problems.  It argued that water licences would help the waterlogging problem.  That would be true only if the 
water allocated was from the near-surface aquifers.  The largest allocations - four, five, even 10 gigalitres - of 
water at a time to a single proponent was from the deep aquifers.  Large amounts of water taken at a point source 
from a deep aquifer in an area that is already waterlogged will, in all likelihood, worsen the waterlogging 
problem rather than help it.  Porous sandy soils will allow used water to drain onto other properties and impact 
on other bores.  There was a sincerely held belief by many people, including people from the Natural Resource 
Management Council, that there was no problem with salinity in those sandy coastal areas.  They were aware of 
the waterlogging problem but they were not worried that any of the water allocations would increase the risk of 
salinity.  At the recent hydrology forum in Badgingarra, data was presented that indicated that confidence was 
misplaced.  The data showed there is an increased likelihood of salinity in Dandaragan and in coastal areas.  It is 
currently localised to point sources around Dandaragan and areas of the coastal strip.  Major irrigation will add 
to the risk of salinity.  It is odd, considering that so much effort has been put into land care, that the department 
walked into that situation with its eyes open and helped to create a new problem.   

There are many other issues connected with this.  Because some of the water allocations are very large - four to 
eight gigalitres at a time - it is rare to find land cleared to the extent that someone could plant several hundred 
hectares of crops.  There was, and still is, increased pressure for clearing.  Bush blocks that would not otherwise 
have been cleared were being cleared.  Banks and, in particular, real estate agents, were listing those blocks on 
the basis that there would be no problem about removing the bushland and establishing 50 hectares of vines or 
olive trees.  The signals were there.  Tax incentives and water licences were available.  The pressure on the 
communities was to go in that direction.  Despite that, there was no overall management.  To a large extent, the 
various advisory and regulatory bodies did not officially recognise the existence of the new irrigation schemes.  
It was dry land irrigation not linked to a river and, as such, new activity did not figure as something that needed 
to be managed.  In addition to the increased action to clear, groups involved with land care for decades contacted 
me distressed that all their work was being overridden by people buying and clearing land and planting vines.  
Those people knew very well that decades of work on land care would be negated.  That appears to be happening 
in some areas.   

It is becoming clear that there is no general acceptance by government departments, including the Water and 
Rivers Commission, that the public has the right to know what conditions are applied to a large water allocation.  
If a person receives a licence for four, five or eight gigalitres, and uses water from the Yarragadee aquifer, 
people in surrounding land care districts believe it is in their best interests to know whether monitoring 
conditions apply to that licence.  It does not just affect the point source of water, but also surrounding properties.  
They need to know who is responsible for paying for it and they need information about impacts on catchments, 
water levels and surrounding properties.  It remains an issue that is not fully sorted out.  I know of one instance 
in which the proponent, because of public pressure, offered to conduct some monitoring.  The results are proving 
interesting.  At least one deep bore is showing elevated levels of salinity, which surprised the proponent.   

The Water and Rivers Commission has said that it does not currently have sufficient funds to ensure that that 
type of general monitoring is taking place.  At the meetings I have attended, most of the irrigators have said they 
would be prepared to pay a levy on ground water to make sure that there is no excuse for that type of general 
monitoring to not take place.  People who live in those areas believe that proponents of a new scheme that have 
been allocated large amounts of water have a responsibility to fund not only monitoring of the water they use and 
the impacts on their own bores, but also the monitoring and reporting of the impact their water use has on the 
surrounding areas.  That means that some basic hydrogeology studies must be conducted to model the potential 
impacts a large draw on the water has and to predict what happens to the water after it is used.  What happens to 
the water and the water quality are important issues.   
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New irrigation schemes are another major issue of water use in Western Australia.  One of the biggest 
disappointments from the recent water symposium was that the issue of water use by new irrigation industries 
was not addressed.  Dams can no longer meet the demand for domestic water use by city and urban dwellers in 
Western Australia.  It has been clear for some time that that demand has largely been supplemented by ground 
water.  Only 15 per cent of the water sourced for the Mundaring Weir, which is linked to the golden pipeline to 
Kalgoorlie, comes from dams; the rest comes from other water sources, including ground water.  Ground water 
is a major water source for the pipeline that runs from Perth to Kalgoorlie and is the major water source for much 
of the wheatbelt on those spurs.  However, the water forums leading up to the water symposium did not link 
those issues together.  People in Merredin talked about how they might access water at a reasonable price and 
how people in the city might use less water.  However, the forum in Merredin did not link the chain, which also 
includes the increased demand for ground water from a range of industries.   
Ground water irrigation is one of the few water usages to go off the chart.  I referred to that issue at a number of 
the forums.  However, unfortunately, representatives from the irrigation industry of Western Australia were not 
invited to present their views on any of the forums I attended or, I believe, in any of the other forums that led up 
to the water symposium.  Although I can understand that they might have desired to avoid controversy, if we do 
not debate issues of access, equity and sustainability, if small land-holders who have been denied water rights 
and those people who are left out of the system are not brought into the picture, and if we do not bring the other 
irrigators together, the only result will be that we pat ourselves on the back for having had a free and open debate 
that made certain recommendations.  However, we will not have achieved as much as we could have.  All of 
those groups must be brought together to debate the issues.   

To some extent, the outcomes that resulted from the water symposium were based on the information that was 
provided to the people who attended the water forums and those people who were chosen from the electoral roll 
to attend the water symposium.  They were told what the issues were, they were given information and they 
made recommendations based on that process.  By not having the tough debates, we have missed a very 
important opportunity, although there is no doubt that the debates we have had about water conservation 
strategies are very important.   

A constituent of mine recently said that the debate on the Gnangara mound will not be a full debate unless we 
discuss whether extra water should be drawn from the ground water in times of drought, for example, how much 
extra water should be drawn and what the sources for that water might be.  I intend to ask a series of questions 
about just how much we know about the extra draw on ground water and exactly where it comes from 
throughout the State.  The Parliament and the community must know that before we develop a state water 
strategy.   

I am concerned that the state water conservation strategy forum in Kununurra was cancelled.  Since then, I have 
talked to a number of people from that area and I asked them why they thought it had been cancelled.  They told 
me that they did not even know it was going to be held.  Although it was advertised in The West Australian, 
there might be other more effective ways to promote it.  Carnarvon irrigators were not even in the loop; the 
forum was not planned to visit there.  It appears that the definition of “State” for the so-called state water 
conservation strategy was limited to only those areas of the State chosen by whoever planned the forums.  A 
number of people were angry that a forum was not held in Harvey.  Not everybody is willing to travel 50 or 100 
kilometres on a workday to attend the forum.  Perhaps, in order to avoid difficult and controversial issues, it was 
decided that those places would not be chosen to hold a forum, which is a pity.   
Along with that glaring absence, was the absence in the debate about what funds the State provides to protect the 
quality of our river and ground water, and the water used for drinking, horticulture, irrigation and industry.  
What is the Government’s strategy?  What funding is provided for the protection of our water?  Many studies 
have indicated that it is much cheaper to protect water sources than to fix them after they have been 
contaminated - obviously that depends on the source of the contamination.  Whatever the source for water 
catchments, we must be prepared to protect them.  We must protect our ground water, dam water and river water.  
We must protect not only the amount of water but also the quality of the water, which means monitoring its level 
of acidity and nutrients and chemical contamination.   
Those matters will be closely linked to the debate on deep drainage.  There has been and continues to be 
enormous pressure placed on Governments to allow the rivers to be used as drainage canals for agricultural land 
that is seriously affected by salinity.  We must have a strategy in place and provide funding to protect our water 
resources.  We must consider what the impacts, particularly the downstream impacts, will be if we allow our 
rivers to be used in that way.  Throughout the water forum, no real debate occurred about how we should deal 
with those matters.  We have begun to realise just how precious our water resources are, including rainwater.  
Underground water is replenished by rain, and it can take many years for the rainwater to reach the deep 
aquifers.  How do we protect our water?  Where does the water collect?   
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Some areas of ground water are more important than others.  The Jandakot and Gnangara mounds in the 
metropolitan area have been identified.  Even the Gnangara mound is under pressure to be harvested.  Many 
people who have contacted my office are concerned that when the pressure to harvest those areas increases, there 
will not be sufficient political will or self-restraint to not use that land for other purposes.  It is inevitable that 
someone in Treasury will salivate at the prospect of selling a water mound for housing.  There is a lot of 
information about the types of pollutants that result from housing estates.  How can that be avoided?  The 
Government could provide the funds to declare an area a water catchment area.  Funds must be collected, 
through levies on ground water and scheme water, for water protection and conservation to provide 
compensation to people who currently use or plan to use land inappropriately in a water catchment area or for a 
use that puts at risk the quality of that precious water.  Funds are required to offer a reasonable and decent 
amount of compensation to people to preserve land for water conservation or for people to change their activities 
or proposed activities.  It is absolutely vital, for purely economic reasons, that we do not make mistakes now that 
we will regret in the future.  That was a major area of water conservation that was not addressed to a great extent 
at the recent water symposium.  I look forward to the recommendations that will come from that symposium. 
Members will be pleased to know that I do not intend to use my full 45 minutes.  I guess that is a call to whoever 
intends speaking on the next item. 

I now refer to the debate surrounding the highly controversial and difficult issue of deepwater drainage.  For 
many decades people have farmed relatively flat farming country on which there has been a considerable history 
of clearing, which has been not only encouraged but also enforced by many Governments over a long period.  
Those people have become distressed when they have found their land unusable due to salinity, and they have 
obviously sought ways of bringing the land back to production.  If we add to that the extra stress of drought, 
members will see that there is a great deal of emotion in the debate on deepwater drainage.  It appears that over 
time ministers and State Governments have decided to do something to relieve that emotion.  Directions have 
been given to departments that Governments do not want to find only the problems; they want to find ways of 
making deepwater drainage work.  There might be a point at which that kind of pressure is inappropriate, but 
there might also be a point at which departments need to know that they are expected to do their job if their job is 
to ascertain the chemical constituents of drainage water.  If there is a relatively recent historical directive that 
calls on departments not to tell Governments why deepwater drainage does not work but, rather, to find a way of 
making it work, it is understandable that they would say that it is not their job to ascertain the constituents of 
drainage water or the levels of acidity, nutrients, chemical contaminants or heavy metals in it. 
Unfortunately, the messages are confused.  It might be presumed that for some time the people in entire 
catchments of areas deeply affected by salinity have been demanding that Governments allow or encourage the 
flooding of agricultural drainage water into river systems.  However, relatively recently it has become clear to 
me that a number of people in catchments, particularly in salt-affected catchments such as Narembeen, are 
passionate and angry that Governments have not allowed them to put their drainage water into rivers; and they 
believe that is the reason for salinity.  It is not true that it is causing salinity.  There is a fascinating argument that 
greenies are causing salinity. 
Hon Frank Hough:  I would agree with it. 
Hon DEE MARGETTS:  Yes, some members would.  Interestingly, it is now becoming apparent that many 
people, not only those living in catchment areas but also those further downstream, have been equally distressed 
but have felt overpowered and out-yelled for some time.  For some time people living within those catchment 
areas and their neighbours have stayed silent in almost fear and anguish.  Because the squeaky wheel gets 
greased, ministers have listened to the loudest people and those with the most resources or most influence in 
those communities. 
It is important that we, as a Parliament, now open the debate to ascertain the range of views in those areas.  If 
previous decisions have been made that were incorrect or ill-advised, we must ensure that the government 
departments ascertain the downstream impacts and the chemical make-up of drainage water, and monitor what is 
happening and whether people are installing drains without lodging notices of intent.  Perhaps we should give 
the nod to those departments that they are required to do that work under the law by which they were established.  
This is not a matter of having a go at anyone in particular; it is a matter of trying to find solutions that will solve 
one problem without creating others. 
Communities may well have to come together to find a range of locally based solutions.  Some benefits may well 
be gained from extra fresh water harvesting strategies.  The Government might have to assist new strategies for 
developing osmosis or finding and selling the materials that are processed from drainage water.  If we do not 
work together now honestly and openly on this system, it might well be that everybody who monitors those 
communities and catchments will believe that it is acceptable to dump highly acid-contaminated water into 
rivers.  Government departments might well believe that it is acceptable and that they are doing rivers a favour 
by contaminating them further than they are already contaminated. 
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Members need only recall the enormous efforts that have been made over a number of decades by groups and 
individuals to bring rivers, water and land quality back to health to remind themselves of how distressing it 
would be if a decision were made to put highly acid-contaminated water into the river system.  One idea that has 
been mooted by a few people is to wait until there are “flood events” and put highly acid-contaminated water in 
rivers during those floods, when rivers are under an enormous amount of pressure anyway, and wait for it to go 
down the estuarine system into the sea.  That is considered an acceptable practice because delusion is the 
solution to pollution. 
Hon Nick Griffiths interjected. 
Hon DEE MARGETTS:  Delusion is not the solution to pollution, but that is the presumption operating in some 
people’s minds.  Members need only look at recent rainfall figures to know that predicting regular flood events - 
even if delusion were a reasonable presumption - is not easy these days.  When are there regular flood events in 
these inland and agricultural areas? 
Hon Nick Griffiths:  I think this is a remarkable speech from you, in particular the fact that you have used so 
many words ending with “ion”. 
Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I am glad that the minister is fascinated by my diction - that was another “ion” word. 
We must find a way to remove the emotion from the debate and to bring the parties together, so that when we 
find a reasonable way of dealing with this issue, we can do it with all the information at hand.  There is no point 
spending more than $1 million for five years to examine only the impacts on farming land that is being drained.  
It is not good enough to have a model that provides for looking specifically at downstream impacts sometime 
down the track - maybe in two or three years.  We have known about this problem for some time.  We need all 
the facts.  People in the immediate vicinity of these problems as well as those downstream and in upstream 
catchments need to know about the impacts of the proposals and what the engineering solutions might be.  We 
are at a watershed with this issue.  Climate change is having an impact, which has made people perhaps more 
desperate than they might otherwise have been.  It is time for decision makers and people who have influence in 
the processes to represent the range of views.  We are supposed to be representing the farmers.  We understand 
the urgency of the salinity debate; however, we cannot necessarily destroy one farmer’s land to help another.  
We cannot destroy wetlands as a quick fix solution.  We cannot put rivers at risk as a means of temporarily 
enabling some productive land to be brought back to production.  Soil scientists have said that the draining of 
land might have additional impacts, such as the compacting of drained areas.  Other associated problems will 
need to be dealt with as well.  My view is that the salinity issue is also about triple bottom line sustainability.  All 
downstream impacts must be considered before major policy decisions can be made.   

In my view, all departments that have a role in this issue need to be involved.  State departments should not run 
for cover, which I believe they are doing at the moment.  The Department of Agriculture, perhaps the Water and 
Rivers Commission, and the Soil and Land Conservation Council are running for cover.  We cannot have them 
running for cover and then saying sometime down the track that they did not know about this issue because no-
one told them about it.  Clearly, they should be involved in the process so that we can reach consensus.   
This will not be easy; there is no silver bullet.  Governments and decision makers might find it hard to say that 
everyone needs to know about this issue.  If there is a localised drainage solution, we should look at what it 
involves.  If there are other ways to reduce, use or harvest fresh water, we should look at those methods.  We 
need to find out ways to deal with the issue.  Of course, this means that we need to be serious about finding more 
permanent funding to deal with salinity.  That is one of the major challenges that must be met in the near future.  

Debate adjourned, on motion by Hon Bruce Donaldson.  
 


